MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

OF THE REIDSVILLE CITY COUNCIL
HELD WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 12, 2012 AT 3:00 P.M.
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Mayor Festerman called the meeting to order. 
INVOCATION.

Mayor Festerman then invited recently retired Associate Pastor Lyle Milligan of Baptist Temple Church, 729 Wentworth Street, Reidsville, to join him for the invocation. Before the prayer was said, the Mayor read the following prepared statement:
“Lyle is honored for his strong and thoughtful leadership and dedicated service to the Reidsville Downtown Corporation. Lyle served on the RDC Board from 2008 – 2011, serving as the 2010 Board President. Lyle enthusiastically jumped on board and brought his unique personal experiences and perspectives that contributed in decisions that were made by the RDC.  Today, I’m recognizing my friend, an amazing person, who had an immeasurable impact on the City of Reidsville. He devoted his time and wisdom and we thank Lyle for his selfless service to the RDC.  He connected the RDC with others in the community and was a solid role model in our downtown. He shared his vision for the future of downtown with the board, the RDC committees, the Friends of Downtown and anyone else who would listen. I thank Lyle for helping bring Downtown Reidsville alive again and making Reidsville a better place to live.”

Milligan then provided the invocation after which, he shook hands with each of the Council members. The Mayor added that he was honored to have attended a retirement party for Milligan Saturday night with 100 of Lyle’s closest friends.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE.

The Mayor then asked Milligan to lead in the reciting of the Pledge of Allegiance.
ANNOUNCEMENTS.

Recognition of City Clerk.

The Mayor then recognized City Clerk Angela G. Stadler, who received the designation of North Carolina Certified Municipal Clerk from the NC Association of Municipal Clerks. He read aloud the NCCMC plaque from the Association and noted that Stadler was among the first group of municipal clerks to receive the NCCMC honor.
Recognition of September 11th Service.

Mayor Festerman complimented yesterday’s 9/11 memorial service conducted by the Reidsville Fire and Police Departments. He reiterated that we should never forget.

He thanked those in emergency services for keeping us safe every day. 
The Mayor asked if any other Council members wanted to make any announcements? Being none, the meeting agenda continued.

APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA.
The Mayor asked if there were any items that Council members wanted to be pulled? He recognized that Nadine Blackwell of United Water was in the audience if there were any questions regarding Item No. 2 dealing with the City’s Sewer Use Ordinance. There were none.

Councilman Gorham made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the Consent Agenda.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 1 - APPROVAL OF THE AUGUST 8, 2012 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the August 8, 2012 Regular Meeting Minutes.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 2 - APPROVAL OF REVISIONS TO THE CITY’S SEWER USE ORDINANCE (FIRST READING).

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved on first reading proposed changes to the City’s Sewer Use Ordinance. (A COPY OF THE PROPOSED SEWER USE ORDINANCE REVISIONS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) The Ordinance will undergo a second reading and vote at the Council’s October 10th meeting.
CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 3 - APPROVAL OF A LOCAL GOVERNMENTAL RESOLUTION FOR THE THIRD YEAR OF A GOVERNOR’S HIGHWAY SAFETY PROGRAM GRANT FOR A TRAFFIC SAFETY OFFICER WITH A $27,432 CASH MATCH FROM THE CITY. THESE MONIES HAVE ALREADY BEEN APPROPRIATED IN THE CURRENT FISCAL BUDGET.
With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the Local Governmental Resolution supporting the grant. (A COPY OF THE LOCAL GOVERNMENTAL RESOLUTION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 4 - APPROVAL OF A REQUEST FROM THE POLICE DEPARTMENT TO USE OF DRUG FORFEITURE FUNDS TOTALING $13,553 TO INSTALL TWO NEW LAPTOP COMPUTERS IN TWO POLICE VEHICLES. THESE MONIES HAVE ALREADY BEEN APPROPRIATED IN THE CURRENT FISCAL BUDGET.
With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the Police Department’s request to use drug forfeiture drugs for laptop computers as outlined in Police Chief Edd Hunt’s memo dated August 30, 2012. (A COPY OF THE MEMO IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
PUBLIC HEARINGS:
CONSIDERATION OF A SPECIAL USE PERMIT APPLICATION FOR AN INTERNET SWEEPSTAKES CAFÉ AT 1130 FREEWAY DRIVE, UNIT D. THE REQUEST RECEIVED A NEGATIVE RECOMMENDATION FROM THE PLANNING BOARD DUE TO THE APPLICANT’S ABSENCE AT ITS AUGUST 15TH MEETING (SP2012-4).
Mayor Festerman asked if it were true that no one showed up at the Planning Board meeting for this item? City Manager Michael J. Pearce said that was correct. He noted that the Planning Board meeting was an evidentiary hearing in which the applicant had to provide evidence for the Special Use Permit (SUP). Even if the SUP is denied for recommendation by the Planning Board, it automatically comes before City Council for review, he explained. Since this falls within a special category, the City Manager said the Council could consider remanding the issue back to Planning Board so that the applicant will have to provide evidence. Mayor Festerman expressed concerns that the Planning Board was being circumvented. Councilman Turner agreed.

Mayor Festerman made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Walker and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to remand the issue back to the October Planning Board meeting.

The Mayor asked the applicant, who was in the audience, to discuss any questions with staff.

CONSIDERATION OF A TEXT AMENDMENT TO ALLOW TATTOO STUDIOS WITH THE SALE AND CONSUMPTION OF BEER ON SITE AS A PERMITTED USE IN GENERAL BUSINESS AND HIGHWAY BUSINESS. THE PLANNING BOARD DENIED RECOMMENDATION, BUT THE APPLICANT HAS APPEALED THAT DECISION TO CITY COUNCIL (T2012-3).
In making the staff report, Community Development Manager Donna Setliff stated that the applicant, Tony Crowder, has submitted a text amendment application for a tattoo studio with the sale of beer for consumption on site to be allowed in General Business and Highway Business with the following development criteria:
· Employment of additional staff to oversee sale of beer and consumption on site.

· Have additional waiting separate from tattoo area with waiting area to be at least 600 square feet with a dividing wall to separate the two.

Setliff explained that the City’s Zoning Ordinance currently does not list tattoo studios as a standalone permitted use but has permitted them by right as a “service establishment,” which includes but is not limited to the following: barber shops, small item repair shops, rental shops, custom fabrication, tailor shops or beauty shops. Such uses, she said, are allowed in Central Business, General Business, Highway Business and Neighborhood Business.
Setliff explained how the issue came before them today. Mr. Crowder requested he be allowed to serve beer for consumption in his tattoo studio. For this to happen, the sale of beer for consumption would have to be considered an accessory use to the service establishment. The City’s Zoning Ordinance says an accessory use is defined as a clearly incidental to and customarily found in connection with the principal use. Crowder did inform her that the sale of beer for consumption on site at a tattoo studio is not typical in this area, Setliff continued.
In researching the issue, Setliff stated that she didn’t find any other North Carolina cities that allowed such an operation. She said she contacted Meg McGuire of the Rockingham County Department of Environmental Health, who told her that the person tattooing cannot serve the beer and that beer consumption cannot be done in the same area as the tattooing. Mr. Crowder told her that he had installed a partition between the tattooing area and the area where the sale and consumption of beer would take place, Setliff informed Council. She noted that Mr. Crowder had been told that he would either have to file for an “interpretation of the Zoning Ordinance” by the Board of Adjustment or file for a text amendment to allow such as a principal use. Therefore, he chose to file for a text amendment to allow tattoo studios with the sale of beer for consumption on site.
The Community Development Manager pointed out to Council that the City’s Zoning Ordinance does have uses where the sale of alcohol for consumption on site is permitted, such as in restaurants where it is considered an accessory use. However, in such cases, 60% of the restaurant sales must be in food products, she noted. The other use in the Zoning Ordinance is in clubs and places of entertainment, but a 1,000-foot setback from a residential property or residentially zoned property is required, she added.

Setliff said that she is not sure what the premise is for this text amendment other than to have some sort of bar or club at the tattoo studio. She questioned whether patrons are there to get a tattoo and are just enjoying a beer while waiting or are they there to drink beer and maybe get a tattoo. Patrons could stay there and never get a tattoo, intending only to drink beer, she reasoned. While the relationship between alcohol and eating in restaurants is understandable as well as how the sale of alcohol could enhance a restaurant business, it is not easy to understand the relationship between alcohol and tattoo studios, Setliff said.
Setliff said she researched the ordinances of 12 North Carolina communities and could not find one that allowed the sale and consumption of beer on site of a tattoo studio. In Apex, North Carolina, the town prohibits tattoo parlors from being within 1,000 feet of an establishment with an on-premises North Carolina ABC license. Fayetteville, Concord and Lillington have criteria prohibiting tattoo studios from being within 500-1000 feet of such uses as residential, playground, school, churches and other tattoo studios, she said. Clayton allows tattoo parlors only by Special Use Permit, she added.

Setliff said based on this information, she was recommending denial of this use. Police Chief Edd Hunt also recommends denial in a memo included in Council members’ packets, she pointed out. (A COPY OF CHIEF HUNT’S MEMO IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
The Community Development Manager said the Planning Board discussed this request at its August meeting. A motion was made to recommend the use be permitted but died for a lack of a second. A substitute motion was made to deny the text amendment, and it passed in a 6-to-1 vote, she stated; therefore, the Planning Board recommends against it.
However, if Council feels they want to allow the use, she said she would suggest the following criteria. Mayor Festerman interrupted Setliff to say she didn’t have to read them aloud. Those criteria are as follows:

· Tattoo staff and employees overseeing the sale of beer and consumption shall be individual and separate of each other.

· Area designated in the tattoo studio for the sale and consumption of beer be separated from the tattoo area by a dividing wall.   

· Area designated in the tattoo studio for the sale and consumption of beer shall be at least 600 sq. ft. in size.

· The sale of beer is allowed from 11 am to midnight.   (This is to curtail individuals from hanging out as if the location is a club.)

· Tattoo parlors shall be separated by at least 1,000 feet from any residential district, existing residential use, religious institution, day care use, public park, school or other tattoo parlor. (As stated above, the Zoning Ordinance requires clubs and places of entertainment to have a 1,000 separation buffer between residential zoning and a residential use. Please note, that if this criteria is approved the applicant would not be able to use his present location because it does not meet this criteria.)

The accompanying Text Amendment is as follows:
Amendment T 2012-3

AMENDING THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE ZONING ORDINANCE

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ARTICLE V, DISTRICT REGULATIONS

SECTION 2, TABLE OF PERMITTED USES OF THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE ZONING ORDINANCE

BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina, that the Zoning Ordinance of the City of Reidsville be amended as follows:

Part I.
 That Article V, Section 2, Table of Permitted Uses is amended to read as follows:

That Tattoo Studio’s with the sell and consumption of beer be inserted as a permitted use in General Business and Highway Business with the following development criteria inserted as Note 35 in the Notes to the Table of Permitted Uses:


Tattoo staff and employees overseeing the sale of beer and consumption shall be individual and separate of each other.


Area designated in the tattoo studio for the sale and consumption of beer shall be separated from the tattoo area by a dividing wall.   


Area designated in the tattoo studio for the sale and consumption of beer shall be at least 600 sq. ft. in size.


The sale of beer is allowed from 11 am to midnight.   


Tattoo parlors shall be separated by at least 1,000 feet from any residential district, existing residential use, religious institution, day care use, a public park, school or other 
tattoo parlor.    

Part II.  This Ordinance shall become effective upon its adoption by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina

ADOPTED this the _______ day of _________________, 2012 by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina.



_____________________________________________________



JAMES K. FESTERMAN, MAYOR, REIDSVILLE, N.C.

___________________________

Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk
It was noted that the applicant, Mr. Crowder, was not in attendance. 

Following the staff report, Mayor Pro Tem Balsley said he would like to make a motion to deny the text amendment, but Mayor Festerman said they should go through with the public hearing.

The Mayor opened the public hearing at 3:20 p.m. by asking if there was anyone who wished to speak in favor or in opposition to the text amendment? No one came forward, and the public hearing was closed at 3:21 p.m.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley made the motion, seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to deny the text amendment request.

STATUS REPORT ON CONDEMNATION ACTIONS ON 811 WATSON STREET.
Community Development Manager Donna Setliff updated Council members on work being done at 811 Watson Street. She reminded them that Minimum Housing Code violations led to a hearing and Code Enforcement Order being issued to the owner Dale Durham in July of 2011. The Order gave the owner until October of 2011 to demolish the building and when that was not done, the Council approved a Demolition Ordinance at its November 15, 2011 meeting, she said.
At their December meeting, the Council heard from Dale Durham’s son, Brian Durham, and stayed the Ordinance until February of 2012 to give Brian time to get funding for the repairs, Setliff said. At that February meeting, Mr. Dewey Baynes requested time until March to purchase the dwelling from Dale Durham, she said. Council stayed further action until the March Council meeting (March 14), she continued.  Mr. Baynes secured the property by the March meeting and Council stayed action on the Ordinance until today’s meeting in order to give Mr. Baynes time to bring the dwelling into compliance with the Minimum Housing Code.
Setliff said Mr. Baynes has begun repairs and that extensive framing work has been done although the house remains in dilapidated condition. A framing inspection has not been done. Windows have been put in and a room off the back has been torn down and replaced. No electrical, mechanical or plumbing work has been done, but a plumbing permit was pulled September 4th, she added. Setliff reiterated that the dwelling remains in dilapidated condition, with not enough repairs being done for it to fall into the category of deteriorated. 
The Community Development Manager said there are several options Council could pursue. One, staff could be instructed to demolish the building or two, the Council could stay action again for a period of time. Setliff said that based on the work that has been done, she would recommend stay of action for a while longer. She said she had spoken with Mr. Baynes, who was present today. Setliff cautioned Council members to realize that with the work being done, they will get to a point where the building is no longer dilapidated and when it gets to the deteriorated stage, staff could not enforce a demolition order. In response to a question from the Mayor, Setliff said once the building is considered deteriorated, the best staff could ask for is to get the dwelling boarded up and wait six months, starting the process again.
City Manager Pearce explained that they are getting past the point where if Council gives more time to extend the rehab, the City will not have the recourse to do anything about the property. He cited, as an example, the house at the corner of Morehead and Main streets. While staff is recommending more time be given, he noted that staff wanted to make Council aware they might get to that point where the City would not have any recourse. The Mayor asked Setliff if she felt it was a blight on the neighborhood in its present condition. She said she did not. Councilman Gorham said he looked at the house yesterday and it did not look too out of place in the neighborhood.

Mayor Festerman asked if Council would like to hear from Mr. Baynes, and Council members responded in the affirmative.
Mr. Dewey Baynes of 8259 US 158 West, right outside of Reidsville, came forward. Councilman Turner asked him how long he expected it would take to complete this work. Mr. Baynes said could not give a time frame since he is dependent on the contractors. He said he has asked them to do the work and that the plumbing has been roughed in. He said that he had been told by the inspector that he wouldn’t come out until there had been some work roughed in on the electrical. He said he wasn’t sure at this point what to do about the electrical. Mr. Baynes noted that the house is a totally brick house with no wood studs. Different people have recommended different things, some of which would make the rooms smaller so he said he is considering all of his options. He stated that some mistakes have been made during the process already, which will cost him in the long run. Councilman Turner said he was really concerned Mr. Baynes would not be able to complete the refurbishment, noting that Council had seen that happen in the past. Mr. Baynes said he was not saying that he couldn’t do it, but he wants to look at all of his options first.  The property owner said he has pictures of the work done but Council members chose not to look at them.
Mayor Festerman told Mr. Baynes that the neighbors have had to deal with this situation for 18 months to two years. He asked him how long Mr. Baynes has had possession of the house, and the answer was since February or March. Mr. Baynes noted he had not been over there as much in the past month because he had an empty rental house he was trying to fix up.
In response to a question from Mayor Festerman, Mr. Baynes said he couldn’t give Council members a date it would be done, but he could tell them they were working on the house. He indicated the next steps were getting the heating and air conditioning done and getting the roof painted. He said he had a contract to have all the windows replaced, which he said he felt would make a big improvement on the outside of the house. He added that several of the neighbors, including Mrs. Grogan, have come by and told him how good it is looking. Councilman Turner said he understands Mr. Baynes has several houses on Watson and that he is willing to go ahead with the stay of the demolition. A reasonable amount of time was determined to be about three months.
Councilman Turner then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Gorham and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to stay execution of the demolition order until December 12, 2012.

Mayor Festerman asked the City Manager whether in the future, the Council can require a bond if someone says they’re going to do something? He asked Pearce to look into it.  City Manager Pearce said he would look at the legal and practical implications of the Mayor’s request. The Mayor noted not only Council’s frustrations in such situations but also the frustration of the neighborhoods involved.
CONSIDERATION OF BOARDS AND COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS. 
City Manager Pearce distributed the ballots for the board and commission appointments. Mayor Festerman noted that there are two applications being considered for the Reidsville Appearance Commission.
PUBLIC COMMENTS. 
No one came forward during the Public Comments portion of the meeting.
CITY MANAGER’S REPORT.  
Lease Agreement with RCC.

In making the City Manager’s Report, Pearce referenced the first item on his written report dealing with the lease agreement for the RCC Fine Woodworking Shop in the old Ken’s Carpet building. (A COPY OF THE CITY MANAGER’S MEMO DATED SEPTEMBER 5, 2012 IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) He noted that the rehab of the building is almost completed. A memo from Assistant City Manager Tom Wiggins and the agreement with RCC for use of the building are attached to his report, Pearce stated. (A COPY OF WIGGINS’ MEMO AND THE LEASE AGREEMENT ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
The City Manager said he learned today that the RCC Board of Trustees approved the lease agreement at its meeting and is willing to sign the agreement once approved by Council. 
He reminded Council members that this lease agreement is similar to ones the City has done with other agencies, such as the Chamber of Commerce. Utilities and minor repairs will be handled by RCC, he added.  In terms of minor and major repairs, if something needs to be replaced, the City will pay for it. If something needs to be repaired, RCC will take care of it, he indicated.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley made the motion, seconded by Councilman Hairston and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the lease agreement with RCC. 
Progress on new Senior Center.
City Manager Pearce said he is enthused with the progress made by the Senior Center Committee and noted that the stakeholders are listed in his Manager’s Memo. This ad hoc group will help us determine what a facility should look like, and the group took a trip last week to see other such facilities in the Piedmont Triad area, he noted. He said he expected to hear back from them real soon about the design for the proposed center. He also reminded Council that the City has closed on the property on Morehead Street, adding that the City will keep it mowed and in good shape while plans are made.
Holiday Loop Project.

This sewer line project has been completed with the final testing being done. He said the project had moved very quickly.
Uni-directional Flushing Program.

Pearce said the uni-directional flushing program is under way. He noted that this may be confusing to people, especially as they try to send out these CodeRED messages and try to get everything out in a one-minute message. There are two phases of the project, he stated, with the first phase being the testing of the fire hydrants and water valves and getting the hydraulic information to put together the computer models. He said they don’t anticipate a lot of discoloration during this phase, but it could happen just like to does when the Fire Department flushes out fire hydrants in the past. 

The City Manager said a CodeRED message will go out at 6 p.m. to those on the west side of Scales Street to let them know for the next week or so, to test the water before doing laundry. If they find discoloration, that is part of the process in order to get rid of this sediment in the water lines eventually, he stressed. 
Pearce said Councilwoman Walker had asked him why they would be doing major flushing in the dead of winter. He assured them that flushing would not be done in freezing temperatures. He noted that the area rarely has zero degree days and that most days flushing can be done. If there is bad conditions, no flushing would be done that might lead to freezing on the roadways, he said. 
One of the main reasons this flushing is done in winter after the first of the year is because this flushing will involve a lot of water, perhaps 2-3 million gallons a day in the areas where the flushing is done, he said. During the summer, the City may not have that capacity, he said, adding that he’d rather sell that water to Greensboro. The City Manager said he was pleased they were taking these positive steps to solve the problem.

Return to Senior Center Discussion.

Mayor Festerman noted that Rev. Ralph Watkins was present in the audience and serves on the Senior Center Committee. He asked Watkins to convey back to the other members Council’s appreciation for their efforts.

COUNCIL MEMBERS’ REPORTS.
Councilwoman Walker – The Councilman said that she talked with Senior Center Coordinator Cindy Baynes yesterday and got a copy of the monthly information from the Center. She complimented Baynes and her staff for putting out this information every month.

Noting that Diane Sawyer of the Chamber was on hand, Councilwoman Walker talked of the Thursday, Oct. 4, coffee at 8 a.m. at The Cat’s Meow and the Business Showcase set for Oct. 17-18. The kickoff event on the 17th will be held from 5-7:30 p.m., she said.  Sawyer added that the City will be represented with Market Square and the Downtown Corporation. She discussed the success of the Tech Authority, whose business took off after last year’s Showcase.
Police Chief Search.

The Councilwoman asked City Manager Pearce for an update on the Police Chief search. Pearce said that the opening was advertised during the last week of July in several national and state publications and received some 2600 hits on the IACP (International Association of Chiefs of Police) website. The position was advertised in several minority publications and websites as well, he said. Sixty-seven applications were received by the August 31st deadline, including 40-some applications from North Carolina. Developmental Associates has been helping the City with an assessment center process to ensure we get the “best fit” for Reidsville, he noted. Candidates were tested and underwent telephone interviews, he said, with the number being narrowed down to 13 semi-finalists and then down to six, four of which are in-State. He said one finalist had dropped out. He briefly discussed the assessors who would be coming from other cities in the State and the exercises the candidates would be undergoing.
The City Manager said he was still hoping to make an announcement by October 1st and have the new Chief in place at least by mid-October. He noted that applications in North Carolina are confidential. He did state that one out of the final five is a minority applicant. 

City Manager Pearce announced that Chief Hunt will delay his retirement until the new Police Chief is on board.  He noted that if he does not select one of the finalists, he will then go through the process again, either going through the existing applications or re-opening the application period. He said he would do what he needs to do for a “best fit” for Reidsville.

Mayor Festerman asked who will be doing the extensive background check? Pearce said an outside agency will be used. He added that he had felt as good as or better about this process than anything else he has done.

Councilman Turner – The Councilman said that the Historic Preservation Commission presented a Certificate of Appropriateness to 503 Piedmont Street for reroofing and reconstruction using similar vinyl siding and approved a bronze historical plaque for 311 Irvin Street.

Councilman Turner also noted that at the ABC Board meeting, it was announced that sales reached over $2 million for the first time. The Reidsville store is fourth in the State in inventory turnover, he stated. With the building now paid off, the City will be receiving more revenues in the future, he reminded Council members.

The Councilman mentioned the wonderful show put on by blues artist Melva Houston at the Reidsville Downtown Corporation gala. He noted that the Downtown Homegrown Festival will be September 28-29. He said he expected to see everybody there, and that they expect it to be bigger than last year. Terresia Scoble invited Council members to participate in the information booth held at the festival.

Councilman Johnson – No report.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley – The Mayor Pro Tem noted that the August 15th Planning Board meeting had been short since the applicant with the sweepstakes business didn’t show.

Mayor Festerman – The Mayor said that it had been a great evening with Melvin Houston. He complimented the following for their help with the event: The Reidsville Event Center provided the facility; Reidsville Florist & Gifts provided a large floral arrangement; Cold Boiled Shrimp from Café 99; Chicken Salad Pastry Cups from Carolina Café; Savory Meatballs from the Reidsville Event Center; Fruit Tray from A. Nichols Jewelry; Cheese Tray from Pelham Transportation; Chocolate Covered Strawberries and Truffles from Cakes & More; Mini Cupcakes from A Piece of Cake; Cream Puffs, Champagne Fountain and Bar Stock from RDC. He said those people helped make it a “successful event” and “great evening.” Houston will be back for the fall festival downtown, he noted. He also talked about Eva Foster, an 87-year-old blues and jazz singer, who was on hand for the event.
The Mayor then read a letter from Rockingham County Commissioner Chairman Keith “Zero” Mabe, thanking the City for allowing the Commissioners to use City Hall on August 27, 2012. (A COPY OF MABE’S LETTER IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)

Mayor Festerman alluded again to the 9/11 Ceremony held at Market Square. He said Reidsville’s finest to an excellent job with the memorial service. He asked the City Manager to consider whether next year, City employees could be allowed to come in at 9:30 a.m. so they can attend the ceremony.

Councilman Hairston – No report.

Councilman Gorham – The Councilman echoed the sentiments of the Mayor, saying how much he enjoyed the 9/11 memorial service. The people did a good job, he said.
ANNOUNCEMENT OF BOARDS AND COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS.
City Clerk Angela G. Stadler announced the following unanimous re-appointments to the Reidsville Appearance Commission: Gloria Pegram of 419 Turner Drive Extension, Reidsville; and Sandra Strader of 201 McCollum Drive, Reidsville. (A COPY OF THE BALLOTS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
CLOSED SESSION PURSUANT TO G.S. 143-318.11(A)(6) TO DISCUSS A PERSONNEL MATTER. 
Councilman Gorham made the motion, seconded by Councilman Hairston and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to go into closed session.
RETURN TO OPEN SESSION.

Other Items of Interest.

Upon return to open session, Mayor Festerman announced that the building on Freeway Drive known as the North Star Bistro was recently donated to the Salvation Army for their retail store operations.
Councilwoman Walker inquired of the City Manager as to whether it would be possible for the City Council to get sweatshirts to wear to City events.  Mr. Pearce said that was possible and would look into this for them.
MOTION TO ADJOURN.

Councilman Gorham made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Councilman Turner seconded the motion, which was passed unanimously in a 7-0 vote. 
(CLERK’S NOTE: MINUTES FOLLOWING THE RETURN TO OPEN SESSION WERE PROVIDED BY CITY MANAGER MICHAEL J. PEARCE.)

















___________________________________________






James K. Festerman, Mayor
ATTEST:

_______________________________________

 Angela G. Stadler, CMC/NCCMC

 City Clerk
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